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Bush’s statement in February 2000 when he
said, ‘‘The Armenians were subjected to a
genocidal campaign that defies comprehen-
sion and commands all decent people to re-
member and acknowledge the facts and les-
sons of an awful crime in a century of bloody
crimes against humanity.’’ In a letter to the
President last year, I noted my support for his
‘‘principled stand on the issue [which was] a
welcome change from previous practice.’’

Mr. Speaker, as we commemorate this ap-
palling tragedy of last century resulting in the
massacre of ‘‘as many as 1.5 million Arme-
nians through forced exile and murder’’, let us
not shy away from using the correct term:
genocide.

I do agree with the President’s statement
yesterday ‘‘recognizing that demonizing others
lays the foundation for a dark cycle of hatred.
Transcending this venomous pattern requires
painful introspection about the past and wise
determination to forge a new future based on
truth and reconciliation. In this spirit, I look for-
ward to Turkey restoring economic, political,
and cultural links with Armenia.’’

Mr. Speaker, next year, we will mark this
somber anniversary once again. Let us hope
that Armenians and their friends all over the
world will take some solace in the vision of Ar-
menia living in peace with her neighbors and
in prosperity and impressing the world with the
spiritual and material products of the unbreak-
able Armenian spirit.
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HON. SCOTT McINNIS
OF COLORADO

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Thursday, April 25, 2002
Mr. MCINNIS. It is a great honor to be able

to recognize the hard work and dedication of
a member of my district Ms. Cena Troutman.
She is a woman whose compassion and dedi-
cation to improving the lives of her fellow man
is a testament to the human spirit. Cena has
selflessly given fifty years of incredible service
to the people of Colorado as a nurse at the
Heart of the Rockies Regional Medical Center.
She is now retiring from her job and I can
think of no better way to thank Cena and cele-
brate her retirement than to recognize her
achievements.

Cena remembers wanting to be a nurse at
an early age because of helping her grand-
mother. Cena has come a long way since
then; she is now the supervisor for all of the
nurses in the hospital. This requires expertise
in each of the areas in the hospital including
neo-natal resuscitation and advanced cardiac
life support. This type of excellence can only
be achieved by countless hours of hard work
and tireless dedication. Cena’s need to help
others also inspired her to join the Navy med-
ical unit. Shortly after she met a handsome
young sailor, Russ Troutman who would be-
come her husband. They were soon married
and began their life as a family when Cena
became pregnant with the couples first child.
Cena then returned to the hospital to continue
nursing, as a wife and a mother. Today she is
the proud and loving mother of four, all of
whom live in Colorado and lead successful
lives. After fifty years of giving to both her own
children and her patients, Cena is retiring to
spend more time with her loving children.

Over the years, Cena has seen many
changes in the health care profession—from
the all white uniforms when she first started to
the casual attire of today, and the techno-
logical advancements that make modern medi-
cine possible. One thing, however, remains
the same—the compassion she brings to her
job. It is Cena’s compassion that I wish to
bring to the attention of this body of Congress
and this nation. Her dedication and excellence
is an example for us all. Thank you Cena for
all that you have done for us and enjoy your
well-deserved retirement.
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Ms. BROWN of Florida. Mr. Speaker, it is
with sorrow that I announce the passing of my
friend and mentor Allen Morris on April 22. Dr.
Morris was the Clerk for the Florida House of
Representatives from 1966 to 1986, and Clerk
Emeritus until retiring in 1996.

In his role as Capitol reporter and political
columnist, Morris helped write the House rules
that he later served to interpret. He taught
generations of legislators the rhyme and rea-
son of the House and was the most knowl-
edgeable person regarding the history of the
legislature that I have ever met. Morris’ name
graced 28 editions of the Florida Handbook,
the definitive guide to Florida’s political history,
and he was the originator of the Clerk’s Man-
ual.

Dr. Morris is survived by his wife of 36
years, Joan Morris, and his two children,
David Morris of Tallahassee and Martha
Marsh of Atlanta.

Florida has lost a precious resource. We will
all miss him.
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Mr. SERRANO. Mr. Speaker, for the past
few years I have come before my colleagues
to honor the Bronx Shepherds Restoration
Corporation. This year, on their twenty-third
anniversary, I am proud to say that this illus-
trious organization continues to thrive and
serve the people of the South Bronx success-
fully.

The Bronx Shepherds Restoration Corpora-
tion is an organization that was founded on
the idea that uplifting individuals one by one is
the best way to uplift a community. Members
of the Corporation work relentlessly to fulfill
the needs of South Bronx residents and un-
derstand that by ‘restoring’ these people, they
are aiding the restoration of the entire South
Bronx community.

Mr. Speaker, this great organization serves
as a prime example of how a solid structure,
good foundation, and a genuine desire to
reach out and lend a helping hand can endure
the test of time. Over the past twenty-three

years, The Bronx Shepherds Restoration Cor-
poration has continued to grow and reach new
levels each year. Such growth could not be
possible without dedicated members who lend
their expertise and passion daily and an inno-
vative leader, to make sure that the Corpora-
tion always makes it to that next level. The en-
tire Bronx community is grateful to all of the
individuals who have filled these roles for the
past twenty-three years.

The services provided by the Bronx Shep-
herds Restoration Corporation are vital for
many individuals. Many people would not be
able to accomplish many of their hopes and
dreams for themselves and their children with-
out the Corporation there to help them find af-
fordable housing, continue their educations, or
gain access to better health care.

I am happy to once again congratulate the
Bronx Shepherds Restoration Corporation on
another year of outstanding work. I am con-
fident that many more years of great service
are yet to come. I ask my esteemed col-
leagues to please join me in honoring the
Bronx Shepherds Restoration Corporation on
its twenty-third anniversary.
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Thursday, April 25, 2002
Ms. NORTON. Mr. Speaker, today, as we

continue this week of emphasis on preserving
and restoring the nation’s environment, I am
pleased to introduce the National Urban Wa-
tershed Model Restoration Act, a bill to estab-
lish a new approach to restoring urban waters.
This pilot program, to be administered by the
Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), will
serve as a national model for the restoration
of urban watersheds and community environ-
ments. The Anacostia River has been chosen
as the pilot river because it is located in the
nation’s capital and much of its waste and pol-
lution is from federal sources. The Anacostia
has drawn national attention and thus can
lead the way for community-involved cleanup
approaches that can be modeled and taken up
nationally.

To achieve more focused and rapid action,
the new program will integrate the various reg-
ulatory and non-regulatory programs of the
EPA with other federal, state, and local pro-
grams to restore and protect the Anacostia
River and promote community risk reduction.
The EPA is to coordinate its efforts with other
federal partners, particularly the U.S. Army
Corps of Engineers. In addition to addressing
a major local environmental concern, this
model program will provide a framework for
urban communities around the nation to work
towards sustainable community redevelopment
and to meet national environmental goals.

Under the new program, the EPA shall allo-
cate a total of $1,000,000 per year over the
next 4 fiscal years to implement the provisions
of the Model Program. The EPA may author-
ize no less than $500,000 annually in the form
of grants, which are to be matched on a 75–
25 basis with other federal funds and state,
local, and private contributions.

Community involvement is a centerpiece of
this bill. The EPA must develop and coordi-
nate consensus strategies for the restoration
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and protection of urban watersheds in co-
operation with not only federal and state offi-
cials, but also local groups, who are often in
the best position to shape solutions to critical
issues and needs facing urban rivers. The bill
mandates that the Administrator of the EPA
provide grants to local community groups and
non-profit organizations to foster community
involvement in the decision making process,
environmental educational goals, and restora-
tion strategies for urban watersheds. The Ad-
ministrator must also provide opportunities for
the education of school children and commu-
nity groups on local environmental resources
and on what individuals can do to reduce envi-
ronmental risks.

The Anacostia River has been my top envi-
ronmental priority since coming to Congress in
1991. In the 104th Congress, I worked through
the Subcommittee on Water Resources and
Environment to authorize $12 million of con-
struction projects to help clean up and restore
wetlands along the Anacostia watershed. I am
pleased that Congress has appropriated the
full $12 million for Anacostia projects since
1999. 1 am committed to whatever effort it
takes to restore the river that runs through the
neighborhoods and parks of the nation’s cap-
ital. The bill that I introduce today marks a re-
newed effort, to use innovative approaches to
advancing this top local environmental priority.
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Thursday, April 25, 2002

Mr. FARR of California. Mr. Speaker, I rise
today to honor the contributions and accom-
plishments of The Santa Cruz Community
Credit Union. In celebrating their 25th anniver-
sary, we not only celebrate their longevity in
our community, but the important assistance
they have provided to thousands of residents
in Santa Cruz County.

The Santa Cruz Community Credit Union
was founded in 1977 by a small group of ac-
tivists concerned by the disparate levels of op-
portunity afforded individuals within the com-
munity. The Community Credit Union’s mis-
sion to promote positive social and economic
change has been the driving force behind their
25 year journey. And their mission has
worked. Over the last 25 years, the Santa
Cruz Community Credit Union has received
the federal designation as a community devel-
opment institution, received more than a mil-
lion dollars to support their Individual Develop-
ment Account Program, and the national Lou-
ise Herring Award for Philosophy in Action for
their ‘‘Asset Development for Low-Income
Members Program.’’ The work of the dedi-
cated staff of the Community Credit Union
over the last 25 years has had a lasting im-
pact in our community, helping those who
need it the most.

The Santa Cruz Community Credit Union
now serves more than 8200 members in the
region. Their 25 years of service have proven
beyond a doubt that a simple idea to help oth-
ers help themselves by tying community de-
velopment goals with traditional financial lend-
ing practices can have a positive impact on
those seeking the American dream of eco-

nomic independence. The Santa Cruz Com-
munity Credit Union is an invaluable asset to
our community, and I hope that they continue
their good work for many years to come.
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Thursday, April 25, 2002
Mr. LARSON of Connecticut. Mr. Speaker, I

rise on behalf of myself and with my two col-
leagues from New Mexico, TOM UDALL and
HEATHER WILSON, to honor and place on the
record the outstanding achievement and ac-
complishments of a native son of Mayberry
Village in East Hartford, Connecticut. It is with
great pride that we introduce for posterity the
achievements of Donald Elliott Flanagan.

The Head Coach of the Women’s Basketball
team at the University of New Mexico has ex-
celled at his position. How fitting that he is
being inducted into the legendary Ray McKen-
na’s ‘‘Tap-Off Club’’ Hall of Fame.

While the Congressional Record embodies
the nation’s history and the achievements of
great Americans, we want to be clear that we
remember Donald Flanagan first as one of Jim
and Barb’s six children, or simply as ‘‘Donny’’.
While many will point to Don’s athletic
achievement, hard work and dedication we
would like to mention a few childhood experi-
ences that helped mold him. I have long main-
tained that Mayberry Village is the cradle of
coaches and to their credit we know that Jim
and Barbara Flanagan gave birth to four of
them: Jay, Donny, David, and Jon. (Sorry Kev,
the C.Y.O. doesn’t qualify).

Mayberry is unique. How many neighbor-
hoods have produced coaches of international
talent like Harry Parker (Harvard Crew & The
Olympics)? Or nationally recognized coaches
like Jay Flanagan (Track & Field) and Donny
(Basketball), and statewide coaches like Al
Pelligrinelli (Football), Bill Barron (Track), Dick
Brimley (Track), Maureen Rodgers (Basket-
ball), and Craig Jordan to name a few.

Fundamentals are important, and so is com-
petition, but few neighborhoods offer the ath-
letic amenities of Mayberry where Donny
honed his competitive skills. He started early
with mastering the monkey bars at the Little
Red Schoolhouse.

The true competitor emerged when he beat
out ‘‘Bubby’’ Balkus on the gymnastically chal-
lenging Tarzan Swing. Manning the fastest
washing machine box ever to traverse the big
hill, digging a series of tunnels that would rival
the Vietcong, and defeating Lester Wells regu-
larly at tunnel tag are further testimony of his
skills. The daring dexterity with which he led
the labor field regulars along the Hockanum
narrowly escaping the pursuit of the Clancy
brothers was a true cross country experience
that kept the likes of Ray Ramsey and Bill
Mudano from the long arm of the law.

Don Flanagan, arguably the greatest wom-
en’s basketball coach at New Mexico, may not
seem like a man afraid of much, but he is, of
flying. The idea that Flanagan is still a white-
knuckler when it comes to air travel is rather
paradoxical, however considering the heights
to which he has taken UNM women’s basket-
ball in his first five years as head coach of the
program.

Flanagan is entering his seventh season at
UNM and has a career record of 144–71.
Flanagan took over this struggling program
and the Lobos have improved remarkably
under his guidance. They have captured a
conference regular-season championship, a
conference tournament title and have made
five consecutive postseason appearances, in-
cluding the school’s first-ever NCAA bid in
1998.

In fact, Flanagan posted a won-loss record
at Eldorado High School in Albuquerque that
will never be duplicated in New Mexico. His in-
credibly 401–13 career record in 16 years was
good for a winning percentage of 97.0 per-
cent.

Flanagan’s accomplishments included 14
different tournament championships, 15 district
championships, winning streaks of 77, 74, 69,
66, and 60 games and, his teams averaged
25 wins a year for 16 years. During those 16
years, Flanagan’s teams at Eldorado High
School went undefeated nine times. In 1987,
Eldorado was honored as Albuquerque Sports
Hall of Fame Team of the Year. Additionally
under Flanagan, Eldorado was ranked nation-
ally seven different years including 1980,
1981, 1984, 1988, 1990, 1991, and 1992.

And it didn’t stop there. The honors for
Flanagan have rolled in continuously year
after year after year. Following the 1997–98
season, Flanagan was inducted into the Albu-
querque Sports Hall of Fame for a lifetime of
achievement. He was nominated for the Na-
tional High School Coach of the Year honors
on three occasions (1985, 1994, and 1995)
and was named Region VRI Coach of the
Year for 10 consecutive years (1985–1994).
He was named Albuquerque Sports Hall of
Fame Coach of the Year (1992), Bank of
America Coach of the Year (1993 & 1994), Al-
buquerque Tribune Coach of the Year (1980,
1981, 1983, 1984, 1987, and 1990) and Albu-
querque Journal Coach of the Year (1980,
1981, 1984, 1987, 1990, and 1992).

Flanagan earned his bachelor of arts from
Fort Lewis College in 1971 where he was a
member of the honor roll. He was also hon-
ored during college as a member of the Rocky
Mountain Athletic Conference All-Academic
team. Flanagan, 56, and his wife Wahleah,
have three children, Sean, 31, Shane, 25, and
Brent, 23.

Donny was a natural who we always looked
up to and admired. Athlete, leader, competitor,
friend, a credit to his family, his community,
his states of New Mexico and Connecticut and
the nation. I know Jim’s smiling from ear to
ear and we in East Hartford join with all the
Flanagans in relishing this great moment. How
proud Pop Elliot, and your Mom would be to
see you being honored by the town you grew
up in and by a legend like Ray McKenna.

It is with great pride and admiration that I
am joined by my colleagues TOM UDALL and
HEATHER WILSON to pay tribute to another kid
from the Village. Congratulations Donny.
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PAYING TRIBUTE TO
COOPERATIVE CARE CENTER

HON. SCOTT McINNIS
OF COLORADO

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Thursday, April 25, 2002
Mr. McINNIS. Mr. Speaker, I would like to

take this opportunity to pay tribute to the
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